Michigan Bean Commission
Meeting Minutes – December 10, 2014

Willow Tree Restaurant, 4751 Fashion Square Mall, Saginaw, Michigan  48604
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Others Present:
Jamie Zmitko-Somers              


MDARD
The meeting was called to order at 2:00 PM by Chairman Stoutenburg
PUBLIC COMMENT:  there was none
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  A motion was made by Voelker with support from French to accept the agenda as printed.  Motion passed.     

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A motion was made by Ackerman with support from Schindler to accept the meeting minutes dated November 12, 2014 as presented.  Motion passed.
Annual Report:  Auditor, Heather Thomas, Gardner, Provenzano, Thomas and Luplow presented the Commission with audited Financial Statements, August 31, 2014.  Ms. Thomas covered the highlights with the attached presentation.    

FINANCIAL REPORT:  The financial reports for the month of November 2014 including monthly assessment reports, blank balances, year-to-date totals and budget comparison for both the Commission and PRAB were presented.  A motion was made by Voelker with support by Krick to accept the financial report as presented and be placed on file.  Motion passed.
Cramer proposed a Credit Card Policy which was discussed.  The proposal was amended to include a limit of $10,000.00 and to include a monthly review of charges by the Executive Committee.  A motion was made by Ackerman to adopt the proposed policy including additions and was supported by Voelker.  Motion passed.  See attached policy. 

MDARD REPORT:  Jamie Zmitko-Somers, MDARD commented on the recent re-election of Governor Rick Snyder.  Governor Snyder remains committed to Michigan Agriculture as noted in a recent presentation by DEQ Director, Dan Wyant at this week’s Fruit and Veg Sow in Grand Rapids.  Zmitko-Somers expects the Governor to remain focused on growing agriculture over the next 4 to 5 years with an emphasis on food processing.  MDARD will strive to meet the goals Governor Snyder has set for Michigan Ag.  Michigan Farm Bureau has invited various leaders of Michigan ag to gather on December 16th to review / update each other on their individual activities and initiatives that align with these goals. 

Jamie highlighted the latest version of the Michigan Agriculture brochure.  Funding for this publication was shared by several organizations including the Michigan Bean Commission.  We’ll review the data annually to be sure it is as current as possible.

Chairman Stoutenburg noted the use of the Pure Michigan logo on the brochure.  Jamie told us about the process that is in place to gain permission to use the logo.  There was discussion on the value of utilization of the logo in the bean industry.  The logo is available if any company chose to apply and was granted permission.
Jamie will host partners in early January to discuss plans for future export activities.

Exporter of the Year applications will be available in January.               

Commission Ackerman represent the Michigan Bean Commission on the Farm Produce Insurance Authority Board of Directors.  Ackerman reported that the Board is scheduled to meet on December 16th.       

MICHIGAN BEAN SHIPPERS REPORT:  MBS Representative Neil French commented on last week’s meetings in Mexico City that included Cramer, Voelker, Stratton, Bischer and French.  French recognized Michigan’s long standing reputation for producing and shipping high quality black beans but advised caution.  French talked about the significant advances competitors have made to meet or exceed the standard set by Michigan but consistently offering at a lower price.  French challenged his fellow Commissioners to continually create awareness amongst their fellow growers by communicating the challenges of producing high quality at a competitive price.  Other participants added to French’s comments with their own observation about bags, brands, polishing, relationships, competition, etc.  

The Commission intends to have every Commissioner visit this market by this time next year.     

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:    
· SGI Ingredient Grant - Cramer and Research Director Varner met with the group of researchers that are involved in our dry bean ingredient project last week.  The process continues on schedule and on budget.  The new mill will be delivered late this month and will be operational in January or early February.    

· Registrations for both of the MBC/MBS December 17th and the December 18th Dry Bean meetings are meeting expectations as are sponsorships.  On line pre-registration is very beneficial when organizing and managing these types of activities. 

· Anyone interested in attending the MABA Winter Conference should contact Cramer.          
Research Director’s Report:

· 2014 Research data has been sent out and is posted on the website.  Research Director Varner noted that excess water damaged one plot producing variable results.

· Plot beans were canning yesterday in the facilities on the MSU Campus.  They will be opened and evaluated on January 13, 2015.

· Varner commented on white mold issues around the state including some of his observations.  Varner shared a handout with some research results on this year’s white mold study.   

· The MBC has been awarded a Harvest Aid Grant in the amount of $75,000.  Cramer and Varner plan to meet with Dr. Christy Sprague and Dr. James Kelly to lay out the execution of this grant.
USDBC Report:

· Executive Committee – nothing to report

· IPC recently met to select participants for next year’s slate of activities.  Ackerman, Bischer, Cramer and Voelker were chosen to represent the US dry bean industry on 4 different activities which will take place between May and December 2015.

AMERICAN PULSE ASSOCIATION:  Cramer has been elected to recently re-organized board of directors.  He will represent the dry bean industry along with Sara Rose, Bush Bros.  The Board met earlier this week in Grand Rapids.  Cramer was encouraged by the potential this organization has to offer and is anxious to contribute so as to assure the MBC of a favorable return on their investment.         

Officers Report:  Chairman Stoutenburg excused Cramer for the purpose of evaluating the contractual relationship between JM Cramer, Inc. and the MBC.  Stoutenburg led the discussion which after two years, was deemed to be favorable.  Stoutenburg then reviewed the compensation noted in the current agreement.  A motion was made by Krick to adjust the compensation in the management contract with JM Cramer, Inc. to an annual rate of $186,000 for a period of two years beginning September 1, 2014 which will be paid monthly and to include a monthly mileage allowance of $1,250.00 beginning January 1, 2015.  The motion was supported by French.  The motion passed unanimously.
With no further agenda items or discussion, Chairman Stoutenburg declared the meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.   
Respectfully, 
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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